(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
18 October 2010 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of Director of Lands to Islands District Office


The Director of Lands briefed the meeting of the work of the Lands Department in the Islands District.


A member said that land matters related to the 74 villages in the Islands District had not been mentioned in the Director’s briefing, and he hoped that the rights of the indigenous residents would not be neglected. There was not adequate land for building small houses as the New Territories was being developed. Major development projects greatly affected the indigenous residents and villages, and land should be set aside for building small houses. He worried that enforcement actions taken by the New Territories Action Team against some long standing illegal structures would affect the development of tourist industry in the Islands District. He therefore hoped that the department would take discretions in that regard. He expressed appreciation for the well co-ordinated works of the District Lands Office, Islands all along. 


A member said that there were cases of claim of adverse possession of land belonging to indigenous residents who had migrated to other countries. He asked what the directives of the government were in those situations.  He was also concerned about the issues of small houses and gave the example of Wong Nai Uk and Ma Wan Chung to illustrate that the rights of the indigenous residents in building small houses were deprived. 


A member said that the authorities of the Director of Lands were far less compared with those of the then Secretary for the New Territories. She said that the government had not conducted any consultation on the formulation of the Master Plan of Discovery Bay until July of the previous year, and there was no consultation at all in respect of Supplementary Master Plans.  She therefore had doubts about the department’s role of consultation. She also said that the staff of the department did not have adequate knowledge to understand the role of Master Plans under the stipulations of the land lease, nor did they understand the implications of amendments of Master Plans on owners and on Deed of Mutual Covenant. She criticized the District Lands Officer, Islands for not understanding the problems facing the residents. She said that the biggest problem of Discovery Bay was that there was lack of restrictions on the development initiated by the developer and the lack of protection of rights of property owners. She was critical of the practice that if proposal of amendments did not exceed the restrictions of the Master Plans, no consultation would be required. Another issue was that the population of Discovery Bay was increasing continuously but there was a persistent lack of public recreational facilities. She had put forward the request for information related to public recreational facilities of the area but had yet received such information. A week prior to the meeting, she had informed the District Lands Office, Islands of a place assigned for public recreational facilities being used for other purposes. Without the information of the public recreational facilities, she and residents found it difficult to protect their own interests. She urged the Lands Department to play a pro-active role in overseeing the amendments and implementations of the Master Plans of Discovery Bay, and not to approve further Supplementary Master Plans so as to allow for more space for public recreational facilities in the area.    


A member enquired whether the department would take into account that in amending the conditions of lease, the developer would gain benefit and thus land premium should be reassessed. She was critical of the government of being mindful only of the benefits of the developers and those of the public coffers, without considering the impact on residents and the environment. She gave an example of Tung Chung to illustrate her point. 



The responses of the Director of Lands were summarized as below:
a.
The department had not neglected the rights of the indigenous residents and it was one of the many government departments responsible for carrying out the policies in respect of the small houses in the New Territories. The Lands Department had all along handled lands in “village environs” in accordance with the principles as agreed between the then New Territories District Office and the indigenous residents. However, the Planning Department, in tandem with social changes, had required that the use of lands in “village environs” should as much as possible tie in with lands of “village-type development”. In cases where the land had been planned for other usages, indigenous residents had to obtain approval from the Planning Department if they wanted to build small houses on it. Only after approval had been given by the Planning Department would the Lands Department consider the application for building small houses. 
b.
The New Territories Action Team was mainly responsible for land control cases not yet completed before 2007, and cases after 2007 would be dealt with by the relevant District Lands Officer. Most cases would be handled in more or less the same way. The Lands Department would follow suitable procedures, such as consulting departments concerned, before making decisions on whether to approve regularization applications or not.
c.
The Lands Department would deal with cases of adverse possession that involved government land. Owners of private land should seek legal advice to protect their interests.
d.
Staff of the Lands Department had all along responded to enquiries concerning Discovery Bay. The department had to act in accordance with the conditions of land lease and could not alter such conditions on its own. Amendments to the Master Plan had to be approved by the Lands Department and the District Lands Officer had dealt with such applications following the proper procedures. Legal advice had been sought when necessary. The government would handle land lease matters between itself and the developer, and it might not be appropriate for the government to get itself involved in disputes between the developer and owners of properties.  Matters related to occupation permits fell within the jurisdictions of the Building Department, and it would refer matters related to land lease to the Lands Department.
e.
The Lands Department always dealt with land premium assessment in a prudent matter. The assessment would be conducted by Estate Surveyors and conducted in accordance with conditions of the land lease. The Lands Department would consult relevant departments/bureaux in respect of stipulations of the land lease. It was mainly the responsibilities of the Planning Department to determine the details of development, such as the height of buildings. For the example of Tung Chung given by a member, it was believed that the Planning Department had sufficiently taken into account relevant factors before determining the height of the buildings and had it reflected in the land lease conditions.  


Representative of the Planning Department said that planning parameters listed in the land lease, such as permitted usage, height restrictions and plot ratio, were formulated in accordance with outline zoning plan and relevant directives in the town plan. Relevant departments would be consulted in the process and committees concerned would conduct discussions and then agree on the planning parameters before they were written into the land lease.  



A member enquired how the Lands Department would cope with the ever increasing workload of tree management.



Another member enquired whether the Lands Department carried out more grass cutting exercises in the Islands District than it did in the urban areas. 



The Director of Lands responded that the department would try its best in tree management work with the resources allowed. The frequencies of cutting grass exercise varied from place to place as grass grew differently. If members should think that more should be done at certain places, they could propose it to the relevant District Lands Office. 



The member who raised the enquiry on adverse possession said that land owners paid government rent to the government and thus the government should protect the owners’ interests. 



A member was concerned about the division of responsibilities among government departments under the Development Bureau. She used the example of public recreational spaces in Discovery Bay to illustrate that members of the public had difficulties in accessing relevant information. She said that the process of amending the Supplementary Master Plans was not transparent, resulting in buyers of properties not knowing information of recent developments and planning. She hoped that the Development Bureau would formulate policies to enhance transparency so that the public would be able to know relevant details before planning was conducted and amendments to Supplementary Master Plans were approved. 


A member was not satisfied with the responses of the Director of Lands and it seemed that the Planning Department and the Lands Department were shifting responsibilities between them. 



The Director of Lands further responded as follows:

a.
Adverse possession involved management of private lands of which the government should not interfere with. There were differences of rights and interests of government lands and private lands, and the matter should not be linked to payment of government rent.
b.
The Lands Department had been acting in accordance with the stipulations of the land lease in matters of Discovery Bay. The government was aware of the public’s demand for greater transparency in property sale, and thus the Transport and Housing Bureau would study measures to enhance transparency. The District Lands Officer was following appropriate procedures in approving amendments to the Supplementary Master Plans of Discovery Bay and the matter had been conducted in a prudent manner. 
c.
She did not concur with the saying that the Planning Department and the Lands Department were shifting responsibilities between them. The Planning Department had to follow strict procedures in formulating the outline zoning plan and relevant planning details, and she herself was a member of the Town Planning Board.

II. 
Should Hong Kong Bid to Host the 2023 Asian Games



Representatives of the Homes Affairs Bureau briefed the meeting of the rationale and ideas in bidding the right to host the 2023 Asian Games (AG). Particular concerns of the public were addressed as below:
a.
The government did not have any plan to construct any new facilities for the AG and therefore there was no issue of so-called “White Elephant” projects.
b.
The AG would be an opportunity for the government to focus its resources to advance Hong Kong’s sports development in the long run.

c.
The direct overall investment in hosting the AG would be in the order of HK$ 14.5 billion, of which HK$ 4 billion was operational expenditure and HK$ 10.5 billion was capital expenditure to be used for improving facilities.

d.
Investment in sports would be beneficial to the physical health of the community, and thus livelihood issues and sports should not be viewed as a zero-sum game. 
e.
The consultation period would be extended to 1 December of 2010 to allow ample time for discussion.



Members gave their opinions as follows:
a.
A member proposed that the government should first stipulate standard working hours to allow the workforce to have more time to do exercise. He requested more information from the government, such as the number of people engaged in the sports industry and the time the averaged Hong Kong people devoted to exercise. He said that developer(s) of the athletes’ village was likely to gain profits from the project and thus the government should not grant land at low cost to attract development. He was also concerned of the usage rate of facilities after the AG and proposed jointly hosting one or two events with neighbouring cities to lower costs and to avoid “White Elephant” facilities. 
b.
A member said that the community still had many outstanding issues to deal with and thus the public objected to hosting the AG.  He supported the bid for hosting the games as it would bring many long term benefits. 
c.
Another member cited the Shanghai Expo, the equestrian event of 2008 Olympics held in Hong Kong and the 2009 East Asian Games as examples of the potential benefits of hosting the 2023 Asian Games. He hoped that the government would balance various opinions expressed and take into account Hong Kong’s long term interests. 

d.
A member said that Hong Kong had the capability of hosting the AG and he supported the bid. 

e.
Another member was concerned about the serious deficit that might be brought about by hosting the AG. She suggested the Trade and Industry Department be requested to quantify the intangible benefits that might be gained, so that the public would have more information in studying the proposal. As to the three strategic directions- elite athletes, Sports for All and making Hong Kong the place for major sporting events- as mentioned by the Bureau, she was supportive of the first two ideas but had reservation about the third. She said that the government should allocate resources in assisting retired athletes as the span of a sportsman was relatively short. She cited an example of the difficulties of the construction of an indoor stadium in Discovery Bay to criticize the government’s empty promises of elite athletes and Sports for All.  She would not support the bid to host the AG unless the government would implement the construction of the indoor stadium mentioned above as early as possible. 
f.
A member supported the bid as it would advance the image of Hong Kong and elevate the competitive standard of local athletes.  Hong Kong already had experience of hosting major sports event and there was adequate time for making preparations. 
g.
The Vice-chairlady had reservation about the bid. She said that priority should be given to livelihood issues, and that public money should be allocated in good priority. She hoped that the government would take public opinion into account and call off the bid.
h.
The Chairman said that hosting the AG would be beneficial to Hong Kong in the long run, as it would elevate Hong Kong’s standing and the competitive standard of local athletes. He said that the issue of AG and existing social problems should be dealt with separately. The hosting of the AG would also attract tourists and brought about development of the hosting city. He supported the bid to host the AG but had reservation about co-hosting it with other cities. 
i.
A member said that in the long run, the advantages of hosting the AG outweighed the disadvantages. If the bid was successful, the government should be prudent in managing the finances. 

j.
A member supported the bid as it would help encourage members of the public to take part in sports. 


The representative of the Homes Affairs Bureau responded as below:
a.
The government would tackle livelihood issues, but livelihood and sports were not a zero-sum game. The bid for hosting the AG would not cause reduction in resources for the well-being of the people.
b.
The government all along had well-established and long term sports policies. It would continue to allocate resources in popularizing sports and supporting active and retired athletes.
c.
In implementing “Sports for All”, HK$ 200 million were allocated to organizations concerned, including over 1000 schools and the government would continue such endeavours.

d.
Hong Kong had held over 30 sports events, which had been propitious to supporting elite athletes and promoting Sports for All.
e.
Sports were a long term investment and were not a money-oriented business. The hosting of the East Asian Games, for example, had popularized sports among the public and had indirectly advances soccer reform locally. 
f.
The Olympic Council of Asia did not allow co-hosting of AG. However, the government was open to the proposal of collaborating with neighbouring regions in the use of facilities and stadiums. 
g.
Various modes of development would be studied in the construction of athletes’ village and members’ proposal would also be taken into account. 



Another representative of the Homes Affairs Bureau said that the government would adopt a pragmatic, suitable and to-be-used-by-the-public approach. Existing venues would be used or enhanced to meet the necessary requirements. These venues would be then usable by the public on a constant basis. Temporary seating would be rented to increase the accommodation during competition, and would be removed afterwards to make space for other recreational purposes. 


A member again requested that part of the HK$ 200 million said to be allocated for the operation of the AG be used for the indoor stadium of Discovery Bay, so that the facility could be built at the earliest possible. 


The Chairman concluded that of the ten members who had aired their views, seven were in favour of the bid for hosting the AG and three had reservations.  
III.
Question on improvement of South Lantau Road and Keung Shan Road


A representative of the Transport Department said that South Lantau Road and Keung Shan Road generally met required standards and there was room for improvement at certain bends. Members of the concerned working group had conducted inspection and convened meetings to discuss feasible solutions. Preliminary designs of improvement to three to four bends had been completed and would be followed up by the Highways Department. At the end of August, relevant district councillors and rural committees had been consulted via the Islands District Office about the design drawings of six other bends. As the responses were generally favourable, other government departments were being consulted. He estimated that the concrete details of the improvements to the five bends would be determined in November as they were relatively simple. Then preliminary work would be taken up by the Highways Department. As for the several bends near Fat Hwa Yuen at Keung Shan Road, the department was studying feasible solutions with various departments concerned because it was technically much more complicated. In the long run, the department would allocate more resources to expedite the improvement of those bends. 


A representative of the Highways Department said that routine inspections would be conducted along Tai O Road, South Lantau Road and Keung Shan Road and repairs and maintenance would be duly carried out. If the problems were serious and repetitive, resurfacing work would be done. Resurfacing work had been carried out in four sections of the three roads mentioned above in recent months, and work was being conducted at two sections. In the six months to come, four more road sections would be resurfaced. 


The Chairman said that the working group had made many proposals to relevant government departments and that the discussion being conducted was aimed at raising concern about the issue. He hoped that departments concerned would take the proposals into consideration and follow up on the matter. 



A member hoped that relevant departments would discuss with China Light and Power Company, Limited (CLP) the earliest possible so as to confirm the schedule of work. He also urged the Highways Department to improve the South Lantau Road and Keung Shan Road to the standard of 7.3 metres wide. 


A representative of the Transport Department said that the department would discuss with CLP and relevant government departments about the work at Keung Shan Road near Shum Wat Road bus stop.



Another member also hoped that the South Lantau Road and Keung Shan Road would be improved to the standard of 7.3 metres wide. 

IV.
Question on MTR Tung Chung Line


A representative of the MTR said that:
a.
After the merge of the two railway companies, the long distance fares of the MTR had been lowered immediately at a rate of not less than 10%, those of the Tung Chung Line included. The MTR would roll out concessionary schemes now and then. After the fares were revised in the current year, the MTR had rolled out various concessionary schemes, including interchange discounts for passengers of five routes of the New Lantao Bus Company (1973) Limited connecting Tung Chung. From July 9 of this year, the discount had increased from $1 to $1.5. Other concessions provided to students, the elderly and the disabled persons amounted to about HK$ 1.1 billion annually. 
b.
These promotions were provided as a means of concession and also to attract more passengers, so as to arrive at a win-win situation. Monthly tickets were not considered for the Tung Chung Line as it was anticipated that the measure would not bring about an increase in the number of passengers. 
c.
In formulating the frequencies of the Tung Chung Line trains, factors such as the patterns of passengers using the service, the carrying capacity of the trains and the demands of passengers would be taken into account. Currently, a train would depart from Tung Chung at a four/eight-minute interval alternately. The number of passengers was about 23 or 24% of the trains’ carrying capacity, reflecting that the frequencies of trains were able to meet the demand of passengers on the whole. And starting from the day of this meeting, the frequencies of trains would be increased from a ten-minute interval to eight-minute interval from 8 to 10 pm Monday through Friday. 


A member enquired whether the increase in frequencies referred to trains departing from Tung Chung or Hong Kong Station.


The representative of the MTR replied that it referred to trains departing from Hong Kong Station to Tung Chung. 



A member said that the platform was very crowded from 6 to 7 pm and the ventilation in the trains was not good in the period. She proposed that the company should conduct on-site inspections to have a practical understanding of the situation and increase the frequencies of trains during that period. 



The Vice-chairlady said that from her observation, trains of Tung Chung Line were full and should be in excess of 23 or 24% of the trains’ carrying capacity during the peak hours from 7:45am to 9am. She said that many residents of Tung Chung did not wish to work outside the area as the transportation expenses were high. She proposed the provision of point-to-point monthly tickets. Timetable of trains should be posted prominently in stations or distributed to passengers. 
V.
Feasibility Study on Mountain Bike Trail Networks in South Lantau- Recommended Scheme


The Chairman enquired if the Scheme was approved, when work would begin and finish, and what the total estimated cost was. 


A member said that as far as he understood it, there would be exercise track, track suitable for use of families, and a track fit for international competitions. He asked the Civil Engineering and Development Department (CEDD) to provide details of the above. 


A representative of the CEDD said that if the project was approved, the department would take up the rest of the job. Feasibility study would largely be completed early the following year and application for funds would be submitted under the existing mechanism. The proposed project would be conducted in phases and the total cost was about 10 to 20 million dollars. The training ground would be suitable for use of beginners and families, and coaches could make use of the training ground to teach mountain bike skills. The Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department was considering whether persons under 12 years of age would be allowed to use the facilities. The consultant had been asked to design the facilities in accordance with international standards. However, limitations of the geographical features of the place might pose some difficulties that might not be fully overcome. The CEDD had all along maintained contact with organizations which held competitions and collected their expert advice. 


The Chairman concluded that the Council supported the contents of the paper and hoped that the project would be implemented as soon as possible. 

VI.
Management Scheme for the Display of Roadside Non-commercial Publicity Materials



A member supported the proposals contained in the paper as they would enhance road safety. Recently there was displaying of banners with district emblem on them in Tung Chung without prior approval and she therefore proposed that the authorities should step up regulating the contents of banners. 


A representative of the Lands Department said that the department would take into account opinions given by members. 


The Chairman supported the contents of the paper as restrictions on the hanging of publicity materials at central dividers would reduce accidents resulting from materials coming loose. 


A member enquired how long it would take departments concerned to remove unapproved banners, referring to those on Cheung Chau. 


The representative of the Lands Department said that under the Management Scheme for the Display of Roadside Non-commercial Publicity Materials, materials would be hoisted at appointed locations only. Therefore, all materials hoisted at locations other than those appointed were unapproved, and the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) would have the authorities to remove them in accordance with power delegated from the legislation.  



The representative of the FEHD said that the department conducted actions jointly with the District Lands Office, Islands every week to remove unauthorized banners and would remove those on Cheung Chau as soon as possible. For non-commercial banners containing sensitive contents, the department might contact the District Office in order to assess the fallout of removal actions. To maintain respect of freedom of expression and to avoid unnecessary conflicts, persons concerned would be allowed reasonable time limits to have the banners removed, and they would be told the requirements of the law. And then actions would be taken. 


Another member was also supportive of the proposals of the paper and she enquired whether people responsible would be asked to pay for the costs of removing the materials. She also asked authorities to be mindful of hanging of banners using bamboo framework at public places which posed threat to passers-by. 



The Chairman asked members to provide so-called “blackspots” for departments concerned to follow up on. 



The Vice-chairlady worried that the Scheme would be unfair to those who abided by the law. She requested the relevant department(s) to clarify the criteria it would adopt in law enforcement actions, and whether banners with political contents or for expression of opinions could be displayed anywhere. 


The Assistant District Officer said that the Islands District Office had all along taken part in street management operations, including removal of unauthorized articles. Such actions were jointly conducted by various departments, and each would take actions as authorized by the relevant legislations.   



A member said that if the Scheme was approved and implemented, district councilors’ materials which failed to meet the required criteria would be removed. However, if authorities concerned would tolerate illegal banners with political hues, it would be unfair to the general public and district councilors, and it also went against the intent of legislation. He urged the authorities concerned to take actions without delay for removal of illegal materials. 


A member said that illegal banners should be removed without delay and people responsible should be prosecuted. Some of the banners were dirty and impaired local amenities.


A representative of the FEHD said that in accordance with the stipulations of Public Health and Municipal Services Ordinance, the authorities concerned could claim the costs of removal from those responsible through civil lawsuits. The costs would cover the number of staffers, vehicles and the time spent, and should be shared by people responsible. Interests would be charged if payment was not made on or in time. 


The Chairman enquired about the records of successful prosecutions. 



The representative of the FEHD replied that in the previous year, the department had conducted 62 joint actions with the Lands Department, in which 123 non-commercial posters were removed and 34 demand notes were issued. 



A member asked when the departments concerned could remove the illegal banners on Cheung Chau. She further enquired whether it was legal for displaying contents on both sides of the same banner at the same spot. 


The representative of the FEHD replied that the department would take joint actions with the Lands Department as soon as possible.



The representative of the Lands Department said that displaying on both sides of the material at the same spot should be considered as two points of display, and applications could be submitted by the same or different persons. 



The Chairman concluded that the Islands District Council supported the contents of the paper and hoped that members’ opinions would be taken into account. 

VII. 
Lantau District Action Plan 2010 (Interim Report)


A representative of the Hong Kong Police Force gave further information about cases related to violence and cases related to triad societies. The Lantau Police District mainly operated on an intelligence-based mode to prevent and investigate crimes. Cases related to triad societies had increased mainly because people arrested had triad societies’ background and those cases, even if they were domestic violence in nature, would be classified as related to triads. 


A member asked about the number of cases of violence related to domestic violence, what the trend was, how the police would classify a case as domestic violence, and whether every complaint would be recorded, and whether channels to seek assistance would be provided to complainants. She further enquired whether the police had any records about illegal gambling, and hoped that the police could pay more attention to indoor illegal gambling. 


The representative of the Hong Kong Police Force responded that after the very unfortunate incident of Tin Shui Wai, the police had tried to enhance the positive effects in dealing with domestic violence cases. Channels to seek assistance would be provided to complainants, and the computer systems had been enhanced so that the police officers concerned would have a grasp of what had happened to the families up to a period of two years prior to the call for police. To the police, acts of vandalism within the family, such as vandalizing furniture resulting in panicking of children, would also be seen as domestic violence. Current figures of street gambling in Lantau were very low.  
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